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Chapter 1 - Stay Connected 

 

Embarrassment and shame are among the strongest emotions 
our clients describe for us when an investigation or even 
an arrest for sexual misconduct or sexual assault arises. 
How could they not? 

Having been on the receiving end of more phone calls than 
we care to relive from frantic loved ones who have just 
learned of their child’s or significant other’s court-
martial, mere days away, we want to advocate for anyone 
facing an investigation to have a tough, but necessary 
conversation. When you come under investigation, you are 
already often isolated from position, supervisors, and 
even peers. 
 
Self-isolation for shame, a desire to spare one’s family 
and close friends from the process, or even fear of 
rejection can make a person even more at risk for self-
harm. 

The impulse to pull away and to isolate is natural and 
compelling. But we are here to tell you to do the opposite.  

When the shame and embarrassment seem overwhelming, we 
encourage you to stay connected. This is in spite of the 
external factors that are making you feel isolated and 
ostracized and cast aside. For many if not most, the 
respective commands treat you as though you are already 
gone.  For those facing probable court-martial for sexual 
misconduct type offenses, your command may be already 
treating you like you are already gone. 

The isolation that comes with facing investigation and 
likely court-martial is for many more than they can bear. 
In the history of the members of our firm, we all carry 
the stories of past clients who have taken their own 



lives. In our recent history, we have clients with 
suicide attempts and others who carried through. Perhaps 
my drawing a link between their investigation status and 
their deaths is not fair; it is true that we know very 
little else about them other than that they were facing 
investigation and probable court-martial. It stands to 
reason, however, that as they awaited word of the outcome 
and their future, the time ticking by was a contributing 
factor.  
 
In looking back, we see that they had pulled away from 
their families, friends, and work colleagues. They had 
not stayed connected. 

Part A. Find Some Job, Challenge, or Project to Do 

Even if you have been removed from your typical or usual 
position, stripped of a title that probably helped you 
to feel worthy, stay connected. Find a way. Find some 
level of pride in whatever position you have and in 
whatever responsibility you have been provided. Try to 
reframe the task. Take pride in being the best at whatever 
task you have been given. Do your best to block out 
whatever feelings you may tend toward that the job is 
beneath you. Let pride flow through you that you are 
connected to an organization in this new (maybe even an 
old) role.  

Most service members who are awaiting the outcome of an 
investigation are removed from leadership positions and 
even from their jobs. Our clients complain (rightfully) 
that in addition to waking daily with the realization of 
their status, they had no purpose in even reporting to 
duty. For those who answer the call, suddenly finding 
yourselves feeling like you do not have a purpose in 
uniform is a significant challenge.  

Push aside the shame, and stay connected anyway. Find a 
way to feel meaning in whatever job you have been given. 



For those with commands who believe they are doing you a 
favor by giving you time and opportunity to take care of 
your legal issues, ask them for something to do for at 
least a few hours per day. Knowing that someone else is 
counting on you will be huge in helping to carry you 
through these difficult times.  

Part B. Find Some Connection to Co-Workers and Friends 

Your co-workers may not talk to you anymore. Realize that 
they don’t know what you are going through, they don’t 
want to make it more awkward for you, and their turning 
away from you very well is a part of their own insecurity, 
rather than a declaration that they think you are guilty. 
Isolation from co-workers is usually a failure to 
communicate. We believe whole-heartedly that many co-
workers do not know what would be appropriate to say so 
they say nothing; others fear that they are not allowed 
to speak to the individual because they know a person 
going through an investigation has a right not to be 
questioned or to stay anything, and the co-worker might 
be tempted to ask them what is going on. In turn, many 
potential witnesses and co-workers confess to us that 
they don’t want to create pressure, and for those folks, 
not speaking a word to the person is the easiest 
delineating their respect for that person’s privacy. No 
matter what their intent is the result can feel the same: 
the person pending investigation falls deeper into 
isolation. So, if you are that person who is feeling cast 
aside, we urge you to stay connected. Sometimes staying 
connected means that you will have to reach out and to 
ask for connection.  
 
In a process where you have very little control about 
information flow and the sea of worries can feel 
overwhelming, staying connected to a purpose (some kind 
of task each day) and staying connected to people (family, 
friends, and coworkers) is vital to carry you through the 
severe emotional strain and anxiety you are facing. 
 



Part C. Find A Way to Tell Your Friends and Family  

Part of staying connected means telling those close to 
you some of what you are going through. What is an 
appropriate level of detail? We know how difficult those 
conversations can be. We have counseled hundreds of 
clients about how to have those tough conversations.    
 
No one likes giving bad news, and few enjoy hearing it.   

In the military context, delivering bad news about 
something duty- or mission-related isn’t great, but at 
least there are a few things that make it easier to 
do.  After all, the military institution is designed to 
deal with death, destruction, and all kinds of 
adversity. As a practical matter, military personnel 
generally don’t have to guess about what bad news they 
must share:  reporting requirements tell personnel and 
leaders what they must report and when. Also, there are 
cultural incentives: stepping up and reporting bad news 
quickly and accurately is respected. Finally, military 
custom and courtesy rules give servicemembers guidance 
on how to convey bad news in a respectful manner. 

Unfortunately, none of that is helpful when it comes to 
sharing the news that you have been accused of something. 
The strain of the investigation for those who inform your 
family members creates increased interpersonal tension; 
often the forces collide, and the support structure can 
dissolve if not carefully nurtured. If you are a member 
under investigation and you lose that support structure 
at home, you are especially vulnerable to making 
regrettable decisions. 
 
Whether the issue is an ongoing investigation, formal 
criminal charges, or some kind of adverse administrative 
action, a pending legal issue is going to impact your 
life as a military servicemember—sometimes in a very big 
way for a very long time. Depending on marital and family 
status, this might also mean that the lives of people 



close to you may also be impacted. Everyone who has ever 
stood accused of something has had to make the decision 
about who to tell and what to share about what is going 
on. It’s not an easy decision. So, what do you do when 
that happens to you? 
 
Here are a few rules to follow when telling the people 
in your life that you are facing a legal issue: 
 
Stay calm 
Getting told that you are accused of a crime or that your 
military career is in jeopardy is a lot to take. Military 
personnel already experience a higher-than-normal level 
of stress, and this will feel different because it is 
personal to you. Your first order of business is to stay 
calm and not immediately react. As warriors, we are 
trained to identify threats and assess them so that we 
can decisively engage and come out on top. This is no 
different. You need to get some intel, which takes us to… 
 
Many lawyers, rightly, caution against speaking to anyone 
about an investigation or pending case. Even that message 
can cause a person to become more isolated than she should. 

There is a balance between allowing yourself to lean on 
those you love without sacrificing your case. 
 
You need to have a tough, but necessary conversation. 

In our firm, we have had clients who have chosen to not 
inform their parents or close friends and family about 
the fact that they are under investigation. It takes its 
toll. When they speak to their loved ones about anything 
other than the investigation, they feel as though they 
are living a lie. And they rob their loved ones of the 
opportunity to step up and to be a comfort during what 
may be the hardest time of their lives. 

We have had clients who we finally got through to about 
the importance of telling their families that they are 



under investigation or even facing a court-martial. We 
have never had a client’s family tell them that he is 
disowned or banned from their lives. We have only seen 
enormous warmth and love; at times there was some 
temporary disappointment for not reaching out sooner. 
 
There is a way to surround yourself with loving support 
and to not compromise one’s case. We want to encourage 
leaning on those closest to you within a good, firm set 
of boundaries outlined above. 
 
Be selective about who you tell, and don’t lie 
Lying is more dangerous than anything else. There are 
countless examples of weak cases that got stronger 
because of a lie (or inconsistencies) told 
afterwards. Effective military prosecutors will 
interview friends and family, and they will ask what you 
have shared with them about the allegations. 
 
Be deliberate about what you share and when 
There’s a lot to consider when it comes to telling someone 
in your life that you have legal trouble with the 
military. Legal action can impact everything: where you 
work, whether you move, and even how long you 
serve. There will likely be a point where you need to 
tell your spouse or significant other what is 
happening. When that time comes, you need to have a 
plan. Don’t blurt it out in an argument or try to be 
clever about it. We strongly encourage you to talk to an 
attorney about what to say and when. Keep in mind that 
your partner will be in for the same shock you 
got. Remember how rough it felt to get the news yourself, 
and then allow for that person to process what is going 
on. 
 
Talk about what is happening—not what happened—and focus 
on the future 
When telling a spouse, parent, or significant other about 
military legal trouble, you might be tempted to talk 
about the details of the incident or 



allegation. Don’t. Explain to them that general legal 
advice is to not discuss those details. Focus instead on 
making them aware of the process, as best you know it at 
that time. It will help if you can tell them that you 
have taken the step of talking to an attorney and that 
you have a plan for what may come next. Getting legal 
representation early can significantly increase your 
chances of success later and having that added factor on 
your side will be a comfort to the people close to you. 
More on that later. 
 
Be deliberate in your message 
 
We encourage the following (adaptable) script: 

“I want to explain everything of what is going on but for 
reasons I’ll try to explain I cannot tell you all the 
details. Some I do not know and some I understand that I 
should not share. 

(As you know / have learned) I am currently under 
investigation by the CID / OSI / NCIS / CGIS. The 
investigation will be open for at least another four to 
six months. It could be even longer. 
 
[If true] I have a good lawyer representing me / I spoke 
to a good attorney about this process. S/He is telling 
me not to talk about the investigation to anyone. Even 
my loved ones and especially my loved ones because even 
though you don’t have any knowledge about the actual 
investigation, if I say something to you and the case 
goes forward to prosecution, the prosecutors could 
subpoena you and make you testify against me about what 
I told you. I cannot imagine putting you through that. 
The lawyer I hired / spoke to is the one who encouraged 
me to reach out to you. 
 
At some point I also may need you to write a letter or 
even testify on my behalf, so it is important that you 
don’t know the details of my case. I only want to shield 



you from feeling like you could somehow hurt me through 
my case in the future. 

I love you so much, and I feel such intense shame and 
regret about having to tell you that I am in trouble. I 
have only ever wanted to make you proud of me and / or 
to protect you. I am so very sorry for the worry this is 
sure to cause you for me, and for any anger and resentment 
or embarrassment you may experience have that your dad / 
mom / spouse / sister / brother / son / daughter is under 
investigation. 

I am committed to being a great dad / mom / spouse / 
sister / brother / son / daughter to you and I’ll work 
at it as long as I need to (ensure) (restore) trust 
between us (should you feel a loss of trust in me). 

I cannot say how sorry I am enough that we will be going 
through this; I also cannot express to you enough how 
much I love you. 

[If you have one] My lawyer has explained that 
this process is not a sprint, that it is a marathon. I 
can expect to have good days and bad. Some of that could 
relate to how my case progresses, and some could just be 
that I will be processing this all in waves. 
 
I know that I will need to lean on you for support. When 
I do, I know / hope / pray that you will want to be there 
for me. It may also be that you will want to know exactly 
what is going on in my case, but I need you to respect 
this boundary that we have to maintain so that I can 
shield you from ever feeling like you’re in a position 
to hurt me in the case. 

You mean the world to me, and I want to be able to count 
on you for support as I go through this process.” 
 
 



Be patient and manage expectations 
In most cases, your unit will “flag” you or place you on 
“legal hold.” This may mean that the school you were 
about to attend or the change-of-station you were about 
to make won’t happen as scheduled. Promotions—even 
approved ones with pin dates—will likely be put 
off. There are very few rules or laws that require any 
kind of speed when it comes to military legal 
action. Every case is different. Some of our clients have 
found themselves with charges preferred against them just 
weeks after an alleged incident, while others have waited 
more than a year or even two years while the command 
investigates and decides what to do. Contrary to what the 
barracks lawyer might tell you, the reality is that 
filing an IG complaint or a congressional inquiry about 
your matter will not speed the process up. Accepting this 
possibility early will make the process easier to 
take. Make sure the people in your life are also ready 
for the possible wait. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Chapter 2 - Maintain Healthy Habits 

 

When you face an investigation and either administrative 
or judicial processes, very few aspects of your life can 
feel “normal.” Make no mistake, your brain is suffering 
a trauma. 
 
To the extent possible, keep and maintain healthy habits 
that were already a part of your life before the 
allegations, before the investigation, and before any 
military processing. 
 
If you ran 6 miles every other day before the allegation, 
keep running after. If you were already eating well and 
sleeping well, then keep at it. Try to do whatever you 
can to communicate to your body and to your mind that 
life is still (as) normal (as it can be). 
 
When we speak to clients going through the process of 
allegation, investigation, and the administrative or 
criminal process, we return often to the idea of finding 
joy. It can seem nearly impossible as thoughts crowd your 
brain about the possibilities loom. We have had many 
humbling experiences not so long ago that helped us see 
a reflection in the mirror that bore little resemblance 
to joy. In Master Resiliency Training, I was reminded of 
the power of positivity in “Hunting the Good Stuff.” I 
am a(fairly) recent devotee to meditation, and I 
continually remind myself there is value in rest. 

In quiet reflections, what we realize is that we never 
feel more alive than when we are helping. It is our joy. 
It explains why we serve, and why service is our calling. 
And it takes many forms. 

Helping is more than standing at the podium with a slide 
deck to lecture, though that piece is certainly part of 



it and part of joy, and helps us feel alive, rejuvenated, 
and satisfied. 

Helping comes into our profession when we are guiding an 
expert through a direct (and even a cross) examination. 
It helps the fact finder. 

Helping presents itself when our esteemed firm members 
ask for a “gut check” or want to strategize next steps 
for a client. 

Helping even finds itself at the white boards of family 
math lessons.  

COL (Retired) Michael Mulligan imparted to me and to so 
many of her peers that when a person asks any of us a 
question, that in doing so they are paying us a 
significant compliment. Because, you see, it means they 
value our answer. Otherwise, they would not ask. 

Gratitude is the antidote to sorrow and worry. It keeps 
you grounded and present in each moment. Anxiety can 
overtake every health habit you have ever employed. 
Remember that getting through an adverse legal process 
is no different than any kind of difficult military 
mission or duty. The same basic good habits that allow 
you to dominate on the battlefield are the keys to 
surviving this new adverse military legal 
battle: Sleep. Exercise. Nutrition. Hydration. Focus. 
Faith.   

Incorporate these resiliency-tools into your daily 
routine and make your loved ones a part of that 
effort.  Doing so will regain control of your lives, 
regardless of whatever legal matter may be waiting down 
the road. 



Part of our joy and our process in the firm is to remind 
lawyers and clients about the importance of resiliency 
practices. The added chance to address issues of 
resiliency, vicarious trauma, and burnout, healthy (and 
unhealthy) coping mechanisms is nearly indescribable. As 
you may or may not know, I have been vocal about my 
criticism of the military’s failure to take care of its 
first-responder lawyers from a wellness standpoint. We 
are excited that we have seen change, and we are proud 
to be even a small part of it. I shared a lot about my 
journey, and I shared even more about my struggle. If 
even one person feels less alone, then we have succeeded. 

Part of ensuring that you are ready to be at your best 
to assist in your own defense is demonstrating resilient 
practices. That starts where you were already doing the 
work: in maintaining your own healthy habits. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Chapter 3 - Find Healthy Avenues of Escape 

 

Part A. Turn Away From Alcohol 

The number one chosen method of escape for adults between 
the age of 18 to 60 and beyond is alcohol. Alcohol is not 
a healthy avenue for escape. Alcohol is a depressant. 
Alcohol is not a good way to find sleep. If you are 
someone who continues to use alcohol, we recommend that 
you limit your consumption and that you guard against 
consuming within two to three hours of going to sleep. 

When we encourage healthy avenues of escape, we first and 
foremost recommend counseling.  

Part B. Mental Health Support  

We fully recognize that the support system that key-
leaders send your way feels like (and in many cases is) 
a “CYA” tactic devoid of true caring other than to protect 
the leader himself.  
 
In the last several years, the military has taken steps 
to limit a member’s outlets for emotional counseling to 
only those from the base. Formerly, Military One Source 
was able to provide a referral for an off-post civilian 
mental health provider for military members facing the 
strain of allegations and investigation. Part of our 
standard briefing to new clients had been this resource, 
but it is no longer available. For most of our clients 
and potential clients, this means they do not obtain 
mental health support during the investigation and court-
martial process because they do not want to provide 
information to “green-suiter” providers that they do not 
trust to maintain confidentiality. The uniformed 
providers’ confidentiality is more limited than those for 
independent civilian practitioners. 
 



For all the training the military provides about suicide 
prevention, there is no training specific to those facing 
the heightened stressors of a pending misconduct 
investigation. We have even heard callused reaction to 
suicide by a member pending trial as it saves taxpayer 
money for trial and incarceration. We care little if the 
member was guilty of any offense; their lives matter. 
They answered the call to serve our nation, and in a time 
when less than 1% of U.S. population answers that call, 
veterans deserve better. 
 
Finding a counselor with whom you can connect is key. 
Realize that even if the first guy or gal was not someone 
you feel comfortable sharing with, that should not deter 
you from finding a counselor who you do feel at ease 
around. Not all counselors have the same approach, 
philosophy, or background. Please keep looking until you 
find someone who you can trust and confide it. It can 
make all the difference. 

Part C. Hobbies 

Every person going through allegations and an 
investigation needs a healthy way to escape. Sometimes 
the stress feels like too much to bear, and sometimes 
sitting in a stranger’s office telling them about your 
anxiety just is not what you want in that moment. 

Before you go reaching for the bottle or other mind-
altering substance, find a healthy escape. Maybe that 
means finding a new hobby. Maybe that means picking up 
an old hobby you haven’t made time for in a while. 
Whatever it is, we know that some hobby that has a degree 
of repetition can be helpful to soothing the mind. 
Painting and the back and forth of the strokes can do 
wonders for your well-being. So, pick out a new shade for 
your living room, take the time to tape off the edges, 
and get to using those brushes.  

Whatever will take you out of your current stress and 
fear and worry about what tomorrow may bring and 



transforms you into a present, productive person is what 
you need.  

We don’t have all the answers. You’ll need to find in 
yourself what is a good escape that enables you to feel 
more like you and takes you out of your head. 

For most, that includes the gym or another athletic 
exertion. The what matters far less than the why.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Chapter 4 - Be Proactive (in Chunks) 

 

Remember that your brain is suffering a trauma. But you 
are also the secret weapon to your defense team. We need 
you at your peak performance to contribute. All of these 
healthy habits, routines, and connectedness are for two 
discrete reasons: 1) Because we care about your mental 
well-being; and 2) Because without taking care of 
yourself, you are not going to be in a position to 
contribute to your own defense. 

We need you to be productive, but we also want you to 
give yourself grace.  

Part A. Reviewing an Investigation 

Reviewing an investigation can be triggering and deeply 
upsetting. We have put together a guide on how to review 
an investigation in a way that will help ease you through 
it, and also gives your counsel help to process it with 
your assistance: Reading an AR 15-6 Investigation. 

Consider that when you are taking on a new challenging 
task that you are not ready to do it all day or for even 
longer than 15 minutes at a time. If you were starting a 
new weight program, you certainly would not try to go at 
it for 6 straight hours. Reviewing an investigation that 
defames you is no different, and arguably is more taxing. 
Your brain is a muscle and looking through sworn 
statements and assertions that besmirch your character 
will challenge you in a very real way. Give yourself 
small sections of time to work through it and choose the 
systematic approach we outline in the article. Take it 
in chunks. 

Part B. Contributing During the Investigation 

There are also steps that you can take to be cataloguing 
potential evidence and information that will help your 



legal team to do battle on your behalf (if that ends up 
being required). For our clients, we call this their 
mandatory “homework.”  

Included in these steps is writing out all the 
information you can recall about your encounter(s) with 
your accuser(s). Also, we ask for a list with contact 
information for the people who we should interview in a 
parallel investigation. Realize that military law 
enforcement is not approaching the investigation from the 
standpoint of trying to find evidence that absolves you 
of guilt; rather, they are only trying to find evidence 
against you. The parallel investigation is to generate 
evidence that contradicts the allegations. There are ways 
you can and should be contributing to this parallel 
investigation long before any command decision is made.  

Here are some ways that you can help your lawyer during 
the investigation stage: 

If you know generally what the allegation is or at least 
suspect what the allegation may be, record what you 
recall of the events surrounding the situation. What you 
use to record the events is not as important as 
safeguarding and protecting your record from any 
potential outside eyes or ears. If you still have a 
computer (and it was not seized in the investigation), 
consider typing out the information, which will be 
easiest for your attorney to read and understand. Save 
the file as “FOR MY LAWYER ONLY.” Please note that nothing 
in this article should be construed as a subtle hint or 
overt direction to hide evidence of a crime you have 
already committed. For instance, placing images of child 
exploitation into a folder called “FOR MY LAWYER ONLY” 
is not helpful. 

If you had interactions with the complainant before the 
alleged assault and after, you would need to include as 
much detail as you can about the nature of that contact, 
i.e., she called me the next day and asked when we would 



be going out again, or she texted me three days asking 
why I took advantage of her. Please note the second of 
those contacts was likely a pretext directed by law 
enforcement, and any response you gave can be used 
against you. You should include the details of what you 
did the day of the incident, the night of the incident, 
and the day after. Include a list of people who were 
present with you, may have seen your interactions, or saw 
the post-incident contact. Be sure to include any and all 
interactions with the complainant. No detail is 
insignificant. Include as much information as possible 
about alcohol consumed by you and by the complainant, 
including who made the purchase, how the purchase was 
made, the kind of alcohol, if you know it, the alcohol 
by volume of the drink, and any receipts you have in your 
possession or access to bank records. Note: Do NOT call 
the bar or club to get the itemized receipt on your own 
behalf. Your attorney will do this for you pursuant to a 
power of attorney. Don’t hold back any interactions that 
you worry may not have been favorable to avoid any 
surprises later.  
 
When you are explaining what happened, if you mention 
another person, be sure to list out in this document any 
contact information you have for them in brackets after 
the first time you list their name. 
 
Create an Excel document entitled “FOR MY LAWYER ONLY – 
POTENTIAL WITNESSES” that lists the names of potential 
witnesses for interview – this should include people who 
are called fact witnesses who have relevant information 
about the allegation itself though not necessarily were 
present for the intimate contact; they may have observed 
your interactions with the complainant or saw either or 
both of you before and after the interaction, in addition 
to “character witnesses” who are people who know you well 
and can attest to your character (for truthfulness, 
peacefulness, and respectfulness toward women). Be sure 
to list the following categories in the Excel spreadsheet 
– Name, Unit of Assignment (if known), Duty Location / 



Place of Residence, Email address (civilian and military, 
if known), Phone numbers (work and cell, if known), and 
a brief synopsis of who the person is, e.g. “Was my PSG 
during deployment to Afghanistan from 2012-2013” or “Saw 
us out on the night in question at bar #3, called 
“Willy’s”).  
 
DO NOT CONTACT THESE POTENTIAL WITNESSES YOURSELF to make 
sure they are willing. Your attorney can orient the 
people to the need for their information or support. You 
put yourself at risk for people feeling like by you 
calling you are asking them to have a certain recall of 
events or want them to say certain information, which can 
leave you in jeopardy for later claims of obstructing 
justice. This is especially true when you outrank the 
potential witnesses. The other reason you do not want to 
call potential witnesses is that inevitably the person 
will ask what really happened and their later recall 
about what you told them could leave you vulnerable to 
poor recollection and perception of inconsistent 
statements. Also, a person may tell you that they are 
willing to support you but maybe they don’t feel 
comfortable doing so, and it is not beneficial to have 
secured a list of people who are not really inclined to 
help you. For myriad of reasons, it is best and safest 
to leave their contacts to your attorney. 
 
In a sexual assault allegation where the credibility of 
the government’s case typically rests on one person, 
create a Word document entitled “SOCIAL MEDIA FOR MY 
LAWYER ONLY” that captures in one place all of the social 
media account usernames and publicly available 
photographs that you can find for the complainant. Please 
note that even if you have a no contact order with a 
complainant or particular witness (which is likely if not 
certain), this does not stop you from conducting research 
ON the complainant that does not make contact WITH the 
complainant. You can get on Facebook and find a profile 
– when you find it, make a note on this Word doc of what 
is the profile name.  



One thing to note is that when you look around on a 
person’s page and you are logged into your own account, 
Facebook’s new algorithm tends to later suggest to the 
person that you two connect on Facebook – you know that 
list of “suggested friends” – so consider that when 
thinking about how long you dig around – The attorney can 
dig around longer within a given profile but it helps if 
you can find the account. Facebook is an easy one – if 
you can find other profiles on dating sites, that is also 
helpful, e.g. Plenty of Fish, Tinder, etc. Just do NOT 
make contact with the complainant or send ANY 
communications. In addition to recording on the 
spreadsheet the usernames, add the date that the profile 
was online and active, and if possible, take a screen 
shot or preserve a record in some way. Often prosecutors 
or special victim counsel will direct a complainant to 
lock down the account to avoid public views, so it is 
important to get this information soonest. If any public 
posts relate to the allegations, be sure to also record 
to preserve those posts as those have a way of being 
deleted later. If there are posted “selfies” of the 
complainant looking particularly happy in the hours or 
days after your interaction, preserve these images as 
well. 

Above all, remember that you are collecting information, 
not producing it, and most definitely not contacting 
anyone other than your potential lawyer. 

Part C. Give Grace to Yourself 

Realize that recalling and retelling the events (even on 
paper for your lawyer) can increase your anxiety. So, 
please take it easy. Pace yourself. Take breaks. If that 
needs to be as long or more than a day, that is okay. 
Carry on with your healthy habits and healthy 
distractions. Be kind to yourself. 

 



Part D. Give Grace to Others 

When stress levels rise, we have a tendency to snap at 
those we care about most. Your loved ones are likely 
suffering from extreme fatigue in being supportive to you. 
If they snap, realize they are just as likely feeling the 
strain that you do. Even though this process is only 
investigating you, realize that because they love you, 
it is also happening to them. So, give them as much grace 
as you would want them to give to you. There are sure to 
be arguments and disagreements, but also remember that 
maintaining supportive and healthy relationships is an 
instrumental part of what will keep you best positioned 
to survive this horrific ordeal. Give your loved ones the 
same grace you are hoping they will be giving to you.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Chapter 5 - Stay Forward Focused 

 

For nearly two decades, I have worked closely alongside 
people accused of crimes, those who have born witness to 
them, and those who love both categories. Without doubt, 
what can compromise a person’s ability to survive 
allegations is their ruminating on the choices of the 
past.  

When people maintain their focus on past decisions, they 
cannot be in a productive headspace to move through the 
allegations and to contribute positively to solutions. 

There is a balance also to staying forward focused. For 
many, that balance is difficult. We do not mean to wargame 
and worry about all possible outcomes. Wargaming 
scenarios breeds anxiety and anxiety typically plagues 
us with inaction, rather than fruitful and productive 
benefit. Anxiety will take you out of a helpful mindset. 
Forward focused means that you are not living in a past 
of regret. 

You cannot change the choices that inevitably led you on 
the path you are on. Staying focused on self-hate and 
regret will be counterproductive to surviving this 
difficult time in your life. Focus on acceptance and if 
needed, on forgiving yourself if you know you made 
mistakes. Realize that you can only accept responsibility, 
though, for your actions. You can accept responsibility 
for how you react to your current situation. Find a way 
to get to acceptance and then keep moving. 

Part A. Stay Focused on a Plan 

Knowing there is a plan in place for your defense is 
critical to helping to stay forward focused. Part of that 
plan is staying attuned to your own day-to-day needs. 
Part of that plan is keeping connected to your supporters. 



And part of that plan is also be putting together the 
best legal strategy. More on that later. 

Part B. Lean on Your Network 

Staying forward focused also means leaning on your 
support network of loved ones and friends. Sometimes that 
leaning is on a network you have never met before. 

Few people will understand what you are going through 
except those who have gone through it before you. Clients 
of the firm often read and reread our reviews on our 
website to know that there are people out there who have 
been in exactly your same shoes. There is a structure 
that helped them and there is the same one that can assist 
you in getting past this most difficult time.  

Leaning on your network may be the opposite of what 
messages you have been receiving your entire life and 
even from the military itself. The message in the ranks 
tends to be that if you have personal problems, they are 
just that: personal. The message is often to keep it to 
yourself and don’t let it impact your work performance. 
Shove it all down because your military superiors don’t 
want to see it. Adhering to this messaging will only send 
you into further isolation. Rather, lean into your 
support network and be vulnerable with those you can 
trust. 

Part C. Control Your Feed 

So many of our clients, past and present, use Google to 
try to help them discern what is going to happen in their 
case. Don’t. Step away from random Google searches. The 
www.ucmj-defender.com website blog has a significant 
number of articles that can and will assist you. The rest 
of Google will only have you guessing why one person’s 
case ended in a specific result and another person’s was 
completely different. The answer is this: you cannot 
possibly know or discern which facts or circumstances led 
to a given result. The limitation of what is in those 



summaries will give you more answers than questions and 
also cause you to be living in an anxious and worried 
misstate. Step away from random Google searches. 

Control what you look at online. The best case scenario 
is to put down electronics altogether and to get grounded 
in productive habits. Get outside for a walk and get some 
fresh air. Vitamin D does wonders for a person’s affect. 
Think about during any Presidential election or following 
a tumultuous event reported on by the press. Did your 
social media feed create peace and serenity? Or was it 
designed to stir things up? The last thing you need when 
you are already anxious is to get into an online argument 
with someone with differing (and maybe even ridiculous) 
world views. It will not serve you. Control what is in 
your feed and ensure that it does serve you with 
positivity and resiliency, or at least neutral 
distraction. 

Part D. Get Energy in Others 

So much of your forward focused mindset comes from the 
people you surround yourself with. We all know those 
individuals who are positive, and we can tell who among 
us is always complaining. Surround yourself with people 
who find the positive in a situation, not the negative. 
Part of developing a forward focus in your mindset is 
ensuring that you are not detracting from it by allowing 
the negative energy of “takers” to creep in.  

Part E. Get Away 

In addition to the healthy habits that we suggested 
earlier, consider physically getting away. If you are 
permitted to take leave or pass, get into the mountains 
for a long hike. Go rent an AirBnB for a weekend to see 
another part of the state. Walk on the beach and listen 
to the waves crash along a shore. Take a walk around your 
neighborhood in the opposite direction that you usually 
take. Being forward focused becomes easier if you change 



your physical location. See that there is more than where 
you presently have your feet planted. 

Hint: Come back. Going AWOL or making an unauthorized 
absence will not help your situation. You’ll eventually 
get caught, and now your situation is 10 x worse (at 
least). 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Chapter 6 - Choose Allies Wisely 

 

For members of the military, it is usually pretty simple 
to tell the “good guys” from the “bad guys.” When you are 
facing allegations of misconduct, those lines become 
blurred.  

Realize that anyone you have a conversation with could 
later be interviewed about what you said and even be 
compelled to testify against you. Recall our earlier 
warnings about what you say to anyone about the specific 
nature of your investigation or the facts of what did or 
did not transpire.  

Beyond what you share about your current situation, there 
is a team of people who have your best interest at heart. 
There are also many who do not. To them you are a number, 
a paycheck. To members of our team, you become family.  

Part A. Working the Retainer  

When we are speaking with a potential new client that has 
a pending investigation, one question that inevitably 
comes up is what work is included in exchange for the 
retainer fee. Unlike many if not most of our competitors, 
a retainer agreement with our firm includes efforts to 
keep their issue from becoming an action, whether it is 
nonjudicial, administrative, or criminal UCMJ. We are 
often greeted with skepticism that we would use those 
funds to work and “lean forward” on behalf of the client. 
On one occasion when I was speaking to the parent of a 
potential client (who hired me), I got point blank asked, 
why it would be in MY best interest as the attorney to 
stop action from occurring when I structure fees to where 
I won’t get paid more if the action does not keep going, 
even to the point of a full blown trial. My answer is 
always the same: if the client walks away happy, he is 
more likely to recommend me to someone in need down the 



line, and that is always in my best interest in the long 
run. Plus, there’s that whole karma (and faith) thing. 

The Dirty Little Secret among civilian practitioners is 
that for many if not most of them the retainer is “free 
money” that is not earned. The funds are provided as a 
guarantee that the attorney will make himself available 
when your issue becomes an action, but those funds are 
not put toward assisting your predicament. 
 
Some practitioners bill up front for the entire potential 
action, so that if you are facing an investigation that 
has an eye toward court-martial, they bill you for the 
entire court-martial under the guise of informing you 
that they have an incentive to work hard to stop your 
case from going forward because it would mean they are 
paid the same for less work. What this concept overlooks, 
however, is that there is also an incentive to convince 
you to plead your case out with a plea deal than there 
is to work hard to keep your case out of court altogether. 
 
The best possible compliment any of our clients can pay 
us is a referral. The happiest client is the one that 
paid the least amount for a result that keeps them out 
of a courtroom, an end state that means no blemish on 
their record whatsoever.  
 
A retainer agreement with the Law Office of Jocelyn C. 
Stewart translates to every effort to make the 
investigation itself the end of the matter and a distant 
memory. 
 
A recent client was pending a command investigation for 
adultery with a subordinate. The basis for the 
investigation was that his soon to be former spouse had 
turned over “text messages” from between the client and 
his subordinate and a late night phone call between the 
client and this subordinate. The messages were spoofed, 
a creation of the disgruntled spouse. The command was 
sending the action up the chain of command for 



disposition to a general officer memorandum of reprimand. 
My efforts resulted in providing evidence of the phone 
records and educating the command about how easy it is 
to spoof messages to demonstrate that the messages were 
a fabrication. Additionally, the client was forced to 
explain that the subordinate had reached out to him to 
ask him question about making a restricted versus an 
unrestricted sexual assault report; she decided not to 
report at all and so he was not acting in his capacity 
as a victim advocate and was legally permitted to make 
the disclosure he did. The end result for the client was 
no action taken and his flag was lifted, just in time for 
him to compete for a slot in a coveted career-progressing 
professional school. He sent us a message again thanking 
me and informing me that he was accepted into the school. 
If we had not made the efforts when we did, he would have 
received the letter of reprimand and it quite likely 
would have been filed in his official record and would 
have triggered a board of inquiry for this young officer. 
But I earned the retainer instead of just squirreling it 
away under the auspices of a “guarantee” for future 
work.  The former client happily recommends us to those 
in need. 
 
Similarly, a past client at the Air Force Academy was 
facing investigation by military law enforcement for 
sexual assault with an eye toward court-martial. Retainer 
in hand, investigative efforts by the defense revealed 
that the complainant had engaged in instant messaging 
with another male the night of the alleged sexual assault. 
In her remarks, she made fun of the sexual skills of my 
client, mocked him, and said that she would never report 
him “because he never even heard her say ‘stop.’” When 
later this young lady faced elimination from the Academy 
herself, she reported the encounter as a sexual assault. 
Although the case went forward to charging and an Article 
32(b), the evidence and cross-examination during the 
proceeding resulted in dismissal of all charges, the 
lifting of the client’s flag, and his successful 
graduation and commissioning into the U.S. Air Force. The 



client’s family happily referred additional Air Force 
Academy cadet families when their sons were facing 
similar allegations. 

There are cases that can be stopped before they progress. 
The facts of every situation are different, but every 
Service member deserves the best effort at stopping the 
action in its tracks. Not every civilian practitioner is 
willing to take those early steps. The Law Office of 
Jocelyn C. Stewart is. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Chapter 7 - Prepare for Battle 

 

Many who find themselves facing allegations are told to 
sit and wait for the charging to come. This position 
guarantees that result. But that does not need to be the 
case. 

In order to prepare for battle, that takes early steps 
and tactically intelligent decisions. 

A close cousin to the dirty little secret of retained 
civilian counsel is advice to ride out 
the investigation and hope that nothing comes of it. We 
disagree wholeheartedly. Even in the age of allegation 
as truth, there is much to be gained by actively 
investigating the case parallel to the investigation that 
law enforcement is conducting and often in providing 
evidence to the investigation. 
 
The fallback and default position of most criminal 
defense practitioners is to never give a statement (the 
adage “no statement; no ‘poly’; no waiver”) under any 
circumstances. We disagree that the blanket position is 
true in every case. Indeed, there are often advantages 
to help guiding the investigation earlier in the process 
than later, though admittedly not always. We agree that 
a military suspect should never attempt to undergo a law 
enforcement interrogation without the benefit of counsel. 
Not ever. Police officers lie as a matter of course and 
devote a significant amount of training in perfecting 
interrogation skills designed to elicit admissions, and 
not even necessarily to elicit the truth. 
 
In a recent case, I learned that another military client 
is avoiding court-martial despite sexual assault 
allegations, and we believe a substantial factor in that 
result is the sworn statement he provided through her to 
law enforcement, one that I assisted him in authoring and 
helped editing several versions. Word choice matters and 



the wrong choice could imply an unintended implication. 
In addition to the body of the sworn statement we crafted 
together, we provided independent documentary evidence 
that corroborated his version of events to the extent 
possible in addition to substantiating documentation of 
the motive to fabricate by his accuser. The prosecutor 
(trial counsel) gave a no probable cause opinion to law 
enforcement and is advocating that the law enforcement 
remove him from the title block as “subject” of an offense. 
Make no mistake: avoiding the preferral of charges in a 
military sexual assault investigation and likely avoiding 
titling is rare, but we are firmly convinced that he was 
sure to receive charges had we sat back and waited to see 
what the investigation produced. 
 
Even in cases where all signs point to charging, sitting 
back and waiting on one’s heels does not benefit anything 
except the attorney’s bank balance. Especially where the 
client needs to brace for the inevitable charge sheet, 
an attorney can assist the client in an impactful way by 
beating the pavement obtaining evidence on his behalf and 
by attempting to interview potential witnesses. 
The military justice system represents a barrage of 
unrealistic timelines and process that creates a 
disparate advantage for the government counsel who has 
been reviewing and shaping the military law enforcement 
for months and even for over a year in some cases. 
 
I had the same client from the fall of 2014 until the 
spring of 2015, and we received word that the 
prosecutor’s office was declining prosecution on an 
allegation of domestic violence and sexual assault. This 
is true in a case where the complainant is vocal in her 
desire that the case go forward and wants to be part of 
the judicial process. To not go forward under these 
circumstances is almost unheard of. Over the last year, 
we have handed over no less than five hundred pages of 
documents, including sworn affidavits from more than a 
dozen witnesses the investigators never questioned; we 
also consistently advocated the significance of those 



documents against the credibility of the accuser and on 
the multiple accusations she was lodging. He remained my 
client for an additional year plus because the government 
decided to take lesser-alleged misconduct through the 
administrative mill, and we worked to uncover more 
evidence to annihilate those accusations. At the board 
of inquiry for 19 allegations, the board voted to 
unsubstantiate all allegations of misconduct. Our client 
retired, and he remains grateful. Although 
the administrative process still poses a threat to any 
client’s ability to retire, when we are able to move the 
case to the administrative arena, he is not at risk for 
conviction, incarceration, or sexual offender 
registration. And all because we did not sit back and 
wait to see what would happen. 
 
Without intervention, the system will only “work” one way: 
toward charging, prosecution, and court-martial. Is 
conviction assured if the attorney does nothing during 
the investigation stage? Not hardly, but we would venture 
the risk of conviction becomes far more likely. Can every 
case be stopped before charging? No. Setting aside cases 
with confession or eyewitness evidence, however, even 
unmeritorious cases go forward. The best chance at 
avoiding risk of prosecution is evaluation of each 
predicament on its own factors by an experienced attorney, 
not some blanket “let’s see where this goes” policy. 
Otherwise, the military accused’s cost of retaining 
civilian counsel is merely a “pretrial fine,” with 
nothing to show for it except assurance of that counsel’s 
availability. 

 

 

 

 

 



Chapter 8 - Find Your Voice 

 

As a trial counsel (government prosecutor) I handled a 
number of child sexual abuse cases. Early on, my trainers 
introduced me to the idea that my role was to help the 
child find his or her voice through the process. 
Literally, the prosecution’s role is to be a conduit for 
that child to articulate what had happened to them. 
 
In this my last phase of practice, overwhelmingly we hear 
from our clients (though often articulated in different 
ways) that they feel the system has silenced them. It 
does not matter what he says; no one is hearing him. Not 
the interrogator. Not his command. No one believes his 
version of events (if they made a statement). Physically 
our clients are often moved out of the unit or at minimum, 
removed from their position. Put into the corner, and 
effectively told to disappear. 
 
Our job as a trial defense advocate in a military 
courtroom is to help him find his voice. Our approach is 
first to listen to the facts and circumstances, as he 
understands them. When we do this, we create a list of 
all of the documents and evidence that will either 
support or refute what my client told us. What’s that you 
say? We do not trust the client’s word? We would not be 
doing our job if we did not approach each case open to 
the idea that the client is not revealing to us the 
entirety of the concrete truth. Aside from the idea 
that clients omit or distort information intentionally, 
when someone comes under attack by the military justice 
system, that person may not be the most reliable witness 
to what happened. Memory is a tricky thing. In order to 
protect our client’s interest, we need to know if his 
memory is accurate and comports with other evidence in 
the case. 
 
 



Part A. Finding His Voice in Investigation 
 
In helping the client to find his voice during the 
investigation step, as we are listening to the client’s 
take on what happened, we are considering what we hear 
through the lens of “what document or other evidence can 
help me prove that what he is saying is true and accurate?” 
For example, the client says, “she called me, like, 
twenty times after we slept together, and everything was 
fine.” What helps us corroborate the phone calls? What 
helps us show who initiated the call? The current rules 
preclude us from contacting the complainant, but we can 
assign my client the “homework” of obtaining his phone 
records. Depending on how long ago the events were, the 
client should be able to obtain his own records either 
by logging into his account online or by going to a local 
phone carrier and obtaining them. Beware that some 
carriers are taking the opinion that a client cannot 
obtain his own records if they are more than six months 
old, and they will require a subpoena. But recall that 
defense still does not have independent subpoena power. 
Defense may only obtain records using a subpoena by 
asking the judge or the government to obtain the records 
on behalf of the defense. That power only comes after 
charging, so obtaining evidence on our own becomes that 
much more important and time sensitive. 
 
Text messages and phone videos often provide crucial 
evidence to the defense. Military law enforcement does 
not always seize the client’s cell phone. If the 
complainant leaves out from her statement post-incident 
contact and she does not articulate otherwise a valid 
reason to seize and to search the client’s phone, defense 
can obtain significant strategic advantage in marshaling 
evidence from the cell phone. (Or from the “cloud,” even 
if the phone is seized). Remember that screenshots are 
not enough. In the new world of “spoofing” anyone can 
create a screenshot of any conversation the user wants. 
[This firm uses one particular digital forensic evidence 
company that will take and maintain a forensic copy of 



the entire phone to safeguard the integrity of the 
evidence from the phone.] 
 
Part B. Finding His Voice at Court-Martial 
 
When efforts do not thwart the charging of a case and 
court-martial preferral and referral happen, a trial 
defense advocate has to shift gears to provide a 
mechanism to help the client find his voice at trial. 
Though our clients have the absolute right to remain 
silent and to place the burden of proof on the government, 
the reality is that panels want to hear his side of the 
story. Making the decision to testify or to remain silent 
is one heavy with calculations and tactical 
considerations. Ultimately the client makes the call, but 
the trial advocate will prepare for all possible 
scenarios. 
 
In a time when the accused effectively is presumed guilty, 
having formidable counsel to stand up for his voice is 
paramount. We are always astonished and then saddened by 
the outrage of the collective societal consciousness that 
is quick to anger at zealous advocacy. How dare we stand 
up for him? How dare you not? Those that question why he 
“wastes his time with a trial” scare me the most. 
 
The desire to silence any voice is un-American. And it 
“speaks volumes” when those in a position of power wield 
it without consideration for the origins of our 
nation.  Ironically and typically, they are the same 
people that are quick to lay claim to patriotism every 
Fourth of July, Memorial Day, or when someone dares to 
stand up for justice. 

 

 

 

 



Chapter 9 - Choose Your Advocate 

 

Not all counsel are created equally. The first choice 
that someone facing allegations must make is whether to 
obtain an advocate early.  

Uniformed military counsel are precluded by regulation 
from becoming assigned (called “detailed”) before an 
official command decision is made. At most, they provide 
“suspect rights.” Despite what you are told during a 
rights warning under Article 31(b), UCMJ, military 
counsel do not assist you with making pretrial statements. 
They are not permitted by regulation and practice. 

If you choose to hire private counsel to get involved in 
your case early, realize too that not all private counsel 
are created equally. 

Even though military law is a fairly small specialty 
focus, the number of civilian attorneys that are hanging 
their shingle and practicing before military courts 
martial is on the rise. With internet advertising and 
many attorneys who offer global availability, you can 
find yourself overwhelmed by your options. To help you 
sift through potential candidates, we provide you the 
following list of suggested questions. 

Part A. Have you ever served in the military as a military 
attorney?  

Now, certainly opinions on this question will differ from 
person to person, but no one can debate that a former 
judge advocate, that is a person who practiced military 
law as a military officer, is going to be more likely to 
have more experience than an attorney who has never 
practiced as a military attorney. Be aware that some 
civilian attorneys will advertise their prior military 



experience but have not practiced as judge advocates. 
Many, in fact, went to law school after their service 
obligations end and some even after they actually retired 
from the military. So be wary of anyone who may look 
experienced but has really only been practicing law a 
brief number of years. 

Part B. If you served in the military as a military 
attorney, how many of your assignments did you serve 
practicing criminal law?  

Each branch of service demands that their attorneys 
become knowledgeable in all facets of military law, and 
criminal law is only one of those facets. Personnel 
decisions are made to require judge advocates to become 
generalists. That is so that they learn each and every 
area of military law. Specialization in criminal law is 
specifically discouraged except for folks who may have 
served in the Navy and were 04s or higher. With the 
exception of those folks, all other officers are supposed 
to generalize, or it can affect their promotion. Ask. 
Find out how many assignments this potential civilian 
practitioner actually served in military justice. 

Part C. If you served in the military as a military 
attorney and practiced criminal law, what was your branch 
of service?  

Not all branches of service try as many courts martial 
as others. The army tries the most courts martial of any 
other services combined. If the civilian practitioner, 
or practitioners, that you are vetting previously served 
in the air force, the Navy, the Marine Corps, or even the 
Coast Guard, you will need to be sure to examine closely 
the number of cases they tried and how many of those 
cases they took all the way to a verdict. 



Part D. If you served in the military as a military 
attorney, did you serve specifically as a military 
defense counsel?  

While we agree that experience as a military trial 
counsel, that is a command prosecutor, is helpful when 
practicing as a criminal defense counsel, anyone who 
practiced only as a military prosecutor is not going to 
be as experienced as someone who practiced both. Make 
sure that also when you’re with potential civilian 
practitioners, if they advertise that they were a 
“federal prosecutor” that this person actually practiced 
in military courts martial. Often civilian practitioners 
spent time while they were in the military in a position 
known as a special assistant U.S. Attorney or a special 
assistant United States attorney. While it sounds 
impressive, in most instances, this person will only have 
handled plea bargains and only in minor level offenses 
like misdemeanors, such as DUI or traffic or speeding 
tickets. 

Part E. If you served in the military as a military 
defense counsel, how busy was your jurisdiction and what 
kinds of cases did you handle?  

Notwithstanding the difference in the number of courts 
martial that are tried among the various branches of 
service, not every base handles the same caseload. For 
instance, from 2010 to 2012 the busiest court martial 
jurisdiction in the Army, and in the service for that 
matter, was Fort Hood, Texas. From 2012 until the present 
Joint Base Lewis McChord has been the busiest 
jurisdiction for court-martial prosecutions. Examine 
closely the basis that your potential civilian 
practitioner practiced in when you’re vetting them, 
because not all provide the same opportunities to gain 
court martial experience. It’s important to know that 
even in those busy jurisdictions, not every council is 
given the opportunity to try difficult or complex cases. 
Be sure to also ask those attorneys that you are vetting 



what kinds of cases they tried. Did they try desertion 
and AWOL cases that are considered easier, or were they 
given opportunities in sexual assault cases or murder 
cases? 

Part F. If you served in the military, what were the 
circumstances of your departure from the military? Were 
you made to ever sit before a Board of Inquiry? If so, 
what type of misconduct was the Board of Inquiry for and 
what were the results of your Board of Inquiry?  

People often assume that every prior officer left active 
duty under normal, honorable conditions of service, but 
that simply is not the case. Many civilian practitioners, 
myself included, left military service honorably under 
our own terms and for our own reasons. There are others 
who left the service under less than fully honorable 
conditions or because they were being pressured out 
misconduct. When you have someone who is standing up for 
you in court, we believe you have the right to know what 
is that person’s professional reputation. Each branch has 
a very small Judge Advocate General’s Corps and whether 
a person’s professional reputation is tarnished is 
something that is quickly found out. When an attorney 
represents you, their reputation may be the first 
impression that you make on the recorder and that you 
make on the military judge. 

Part G. If you served in the military as a judge advocate, 
were you required to leave the service because you failed 
to promote?  

Promotion boards are never perfect and certainly 
sometimes quality officers slip through the cracks, but 
one factor that you may wish to consider is whether or 
not the attorney you are looking to hire was made to 
leave the service for failing to promote by two 
consecutive promotion boards. The reputation of the 
attorney sitting by table sets the tone for the 



seriousness with which you are fighting your allegations 
and rightly or wrongly, if your attorney was twice passed 
over, you may not be sending the message that you wish. 

Part H. Do you practice law in any state or federal non-
military jurisdictions? In other words, do you only 
practice military court martial law?  

Very few civilian practitioners only practice in military 
courts martial. Most also use their state license to 
defend criminal cases in the state where they live. Some 
even take on family law cases. Dividing an attorney’s 
focus between state and military practice may mean that 
that attorney is not staying current on the latest 
amendments to the UCMJ or on the latest military case law 
that’s coming out of the appellate courts. Congress is 
rapidly implementing revisions to the rules for courts 
martial and to the sexual assault statute, and even the 
military rules of evidence. From my vantage point, it 
would be incredibly difficult to stay completely current 
on military practice if you are also practicing in other 
jurisdictions. 

Part I. How many clients do you represent at any given 
time? Do you practice in volume, or do you only take a 
select number of cases?  

You will learn a great deal by the answer to those two 
questions. Some practitioners may charge less than others 
because they practice in volume. Volume means they make 
money by representing several people, but not charging 
each as much as their competitors. From my personal 
perspective, taking on a high number of clients means 
that issues could get missed, details may be overlooked, 
and preparation for your case may be compromised. When 
the stakes are as high as they are in a court martial, 
we know that we personally would want someone 
representing me that will give my case the individual 
time and attention that we believe it warrants. Remember 



that as your attorneys and undoubtedly prices for their 
services, if it sounds too good to be true, it probably 
is. 

Part J. Have you ever had your license to practice law 
suspended or revoked for any reason?  

Surprisingly enough, there are civilian military court 
martial lawyers that have had their licenses suspended 
and they have had them suspended based on substantiated 
ethical allegations. No one more than us agree that it 
is important and vital to have a zealous and hard-hitting 
trial attorney on their side, but compromising ethical 
standards is dangerous to the client. If an attorney acts 
on a case in an unethical manner, the attorney could draw 
a penalty that ends up hurting the client’s case. The 
most practical example would be if a military defense 
lawyer tries to surprise the prosecution with evidence 
at the very last possible minute. You might first assume 
that a surprise move like that could be good for your 
case, but ultimately the military judge has the option 
of delaying the trial to give the government time to 
investigate this new evidence, depending upon what that 
evidence is. Giving the government an opportunity to dig 
deeper may end up actually hurting your case. 

Part K. Has any military appellate court ever found that 
your action on a case, or inaction, as a defense counsel 
amounted to “ineffective assistance of counsel?”  

Every military court martial lawyer that practices at the 
trial level has his actions on any given case reviewed 
by that client’s appellate attorney, assuming of course 
there was a conviction. If the trial attorney’s behavior 
fell so far below the standard of what is considered 
effective, the appellate court may find the defense 
attorney was in fact ineffective on behalf of this client. 
Many clients raise the claim of ineffective assistance 
of counsel on their own and it is seldom seen as anything 



worthy of a really hard look. But if the appellate counsel 
believes that the trial attorney’s actions were 
ineffective, then that appellate attorney can raise the 
matter himself in the appellate brief. If the appellate 
court actually agrees that the trial defense lawyer was 
ineffective, that’s a very serious matter, in our opinion, 
for any future to consider when deciding what civilian 
military court martial lawyer to hire. 

We hope you find the questions that we’ve provided will 
be useful to you as you are considering the choices that 
you have when it comes to representing you as a military 
court martial lawyer. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Chapter 10 - Surviving the Aftermath 

 

The ordeal of an allegation does not even end at acquittal. 
We understand too well that the stress of allegations 
does not suddenly vanish if the case goes all the way to 
a trial and there is a jury declaring “not guilty.” That’s 
just not how this works. 
 
In early 2020, I lost a beloved client who took his own 
life more than a year after his full acquittal. I still 
consider myself in recovery from that grave loss.  
 
It was an important lesson for us all as caretakers of 
people, like you, who are going through the most 
stressful time in your life. We must remain vigilant to 
the waves of grief that wash over you. Even when the 
charges are gone, the experience of being made to suffer 
from allegations does not vanish.  
 
What is key to surviving the aftermath of allegations, 
investigation, and even court-martial is remaining 
forward focused, keeping that group of supporters close, 
and being vigilant to the ebb and flow of grief.  
 
Every one of the survival tips that we encourage in this 
resource during the allegation and investigation stage 
remain critical afterward. Healthy habits and forward 
focused mindset are essential. Mental well-being and 
resilience are a must. Staying connected and not reliving 
past regret are required to survive. Quite literally.  
 
We will never know what it is precisely that you are 
going through. We do everything we can to give empathy 
because we truly care. We are mindful that after the “win” 
that comes from charges dismissed or a full acquittal, 
there is a person who has been beaten down by the system 
for a significant amount of time and at a significant 
emotional expense. 



Can there be a thrill for the advocate after a “win?” 
Sure. But we have to address how to survive that after 
the thrill of that initial “win” is gone for the military 
client. 

After a member wins in a hearing or court-martial, 
receive a local file for your reprimand, or even 
your investigation concludes that you didn’t do anything 
wrong, initially you will feel so excited and validated. 
 
Whatever you do, please do not make the mistake of 
believing that your initial feeling of euphoria will 
continue forever. Often our clients report feeling a deep 
dive after the “win” because there is that part of them 
that realizes and feels like their command should have 
always known that they were innocent, that it should have 
been obvious, that they should not have questioned the 
clients’ conduct, and that they should have believed in 
them. 
 
So, often feelings of abandonment can resurface. 
 
We always urge our clients to remind themselves that in 
that wake of emotions there can be a tendency to commit 
actual misconduct, to turn to a negative attitude, to 
maybe even be disrespectful. 
 
Remember that after the thrill is gone of the victory, 
those feelings of resentment can cause you to land 
yourself right back into our office. 
 
Be mindful of those feelings, anticipate them, give 
yourself grace and space. Maybe go on leave and reconnect 
with family and friends (safely and with little to no 
alcohol…) and resist the temptation to spout off at the 
people who were decision makers or even to your peers who 
maybe distanced themselves from you. Always seek the 
support of behavioral health (and hopefully you were 
seeking their support throughout the legal process). The 
wave of emotions can feel overwhelming. [Defense 



attorneys often experience much of the same after a 
“win.”] 
 
When you’re back to work (if you have not been 
transferred), conduct yourselves in a way that will 
ensure your command sees exactly who you are. 

Remember that if the undertow starts to pull you back 
under, we will be here. After the thrill is gone. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Chapter 11 - Securing Your Best Defense 
 
 
For anyone facing an investigation into allegations of 
sexual misconduct in the military, we urge you to seek a 
consultation to determine your best steps in moving 
forward. Multiple experienced attorneys who handle only 
military investigations are ready to hear the specifics 
of what you are facing. We are ready to help you secure 
your best defense. Request a consultation. 
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